COUNCIL MEETING
CITY OF LUVERNE

August 13, 2018

The City of Luverne Council met in regular session on August 13, 2018 at 5:30 p.m., in the City Hall Building. The following members were present:

Mayor Ed Beasley
Charlie Johnson, Councilman
Kip Smith, Councilman 

Kathy Smyth, Councilwoman
Elliott Jones, Councilman 

Eddie Billings, Councilman
Mike Jones, Attorney 

Margie Gomillion, Clerk

W.A. Neal, Building Inspector

Mike Johnson, Chief


Matt Hutcheson, Editor
 

Absent:


Morris Tate, Engineer

Visitors:


Jeff Walker

Rob Patton


Mayor Beasley called the meeting to order. The mayor called on William Neal to lead the pledge of allegiance to the flag and Councilman Billings to say a prayer. 
The mayor called for the approval of the minutes of July 23, 2018. Councilman Billings made a motion to approve the minutes as written. Councilman Jones seconded the motion and the vote was unanimously approved.


Councilwoman Smyth reported the church is no longer interested in leasing the 61 on Main building at this time. They have found another location. Councilwoman Smyth stated there has since been a couple of people that have approached her about possibly buying the 61 on Main building. The mayor stated when Councilwoman Smyth has another prospect it will be put back on the agenda.
Mayor Beasley called on Mr. Jones for an update on the airport lease. Mr. Jones stated the airport lease was in the name of the wrong company. Mr. Jones stated there has been some discussion of who is the right company. Mr. Jones stated he believes the correct name is Alabama Plane Painting Co., Inc., which he believes is owned by Mr. Leon Hiebert. Mr. Jones stated he wanted to advise the council of this. Mr. Jones stated he assumed it was ok to go ahead and enter into a new lease in the correct name of the company with the proper corporate representative. The lease will have the same terms just changing the lease to have the right company name. Councilman Billings made a motion to proceed with the new lease. Councilman Jones seconded the motion. The mayor called on Mr. Jeff Walker to speak. Mr. Walker stated he would like to object to this motion. Mr. Walker stated he is one of the two owners of the Alabama Plane Painting Company. Mr. Walker stated he helped to start fund the company, contacted the city and negotiated to get everything together about leasing the hanger. Mr. Walker stated Mr. and Mrs. Hiebert are trying to push him out into the street. Mr. Walker discussed having planes to paint and doesn’t think the Hieberts should be entitled to the hanger. Mr. Jones stated it was going to come down to who the city wanted to do business with. After some discussion, Councilman Billings withdrew his motion. Councilman Jones withdrew his second. Councilman Billings made a motion to table this discussion until the next meeting to give Mr. Walker time to get with Mr. Jones to provide evidence of ownership of the company. Councilman Smith seconded the motion and all was in favor.
The mayor asked Mr. Jones for an update on the Verizon lease. Mr. Jones reported we are down to one particular point in the lease. Verizon starts a lease on a particular date but the rent doesn’t start until they start installing equipment. Verizon has put in a signing bonus of $1,500 but still hasn’t put a time frame on when they will start installing the equipment. Mr. Jones stated he did not want to execute the lease without the council knowing. After some discussion, the council advised Mr. Jones to put a six month time limit to get started in the lease. Mr. Jones stated he would get it changed and bring it back to the council to get approval.
Mayor Beasley stated the council was informed at the last meeting about Mr. Tate retiring. We have been working on looking for a replacement and think we have found an engineer the city will be happy with. There is not a contract but we have worked out a salary which is less than what we are paying now. This engineer is experienced and well qualified. Mr. Tate looked over the resume and was very impressed with it. Mr. Tate stated he would provide any help to assist the city if any issues come up after his retirement at no cost. Mr. Tate is retiring the 1st of February so we thought to bring her on the 1st of October, our new fiscal year. The city will have to spend a little money, probably less than $5,000, to fix the engineer’s office upstairs. The mayor stated he will have her at the next council meeting to meet and greet.  

The mayor called on the city clerk for the administrative report. Routine work was performed. Mayor Beasley stated we are looking at the city’s tax structure with the company we have representing us right now. We are looking to see if there are any savings to be made with turning it back over to the State of Alabama and let them do our tax collecting for the city. The mayor stated he thought about bringing in a representative from both companies that are interested to speak at a council meeting to see what we want to do in the future.

Mayor Beasley stated the city bought a new pressure washer today. It was a total of $3,995. The old pressure washer was not working so we got it serviced and working. The old pressure washer will be used for the water and electric. The new pressure washer will be used at the packer barn to wash the garbage trucks. 
The mayor stated everyone has a copy of the chief’s report. Mayor Beasley told Chief Johnson that we appreciated the job he is doing. Mayor Beasley stated there is an officer now stationed at Luverne High School that the Board of Education is paying for. This will also be an officer the city can use during the summer when school is out. The chief reported the officer will be at the school from 7 a.m. to 3:30 p.m. He is assigned to the school and works elementary through high school. If needed he will go to the Board of Education where the alternative school is but his assignment is at the school. The Board of Education will reimburse the city monthly for the officer. The officer is Matt Merritt. Mr. Merritt was sent to a school which was paid by the District Attorney’s office to be federally certified. Mr. Jones stated the officer is there strictly to assist and make sure everything is safe. There is a contract the city will sign with the Board of Education. The mayor stated he would like to thank Mr. Neal for working school traffic.
Mayor Beasley stated he looked over the plans for the renovation for the park and Mr. Tate has a very good layout to fix the water drainage problem at the park.
The mayor reported the library is doing well. The Luverne library is still doubling the number of library card holders more than Greenville and Troy put together. The kids are really utilizing the books and computers after school.


Mayor Beasley stated he and Morris are going to talk to AMEA to see if they can possibly help with the cost of the turning lane for Subway. The mayor stated he will be getting some funds from Southeast Alabama Gas to go into our Economic Development programs. It will probably be split with the city and county economic development programs. Mayor Beasley stated Mr. Jones had made a couple of contacts on a couple of industries we thought might be a possibility but haven’t heard anything back. The mayor stated he spoke with a guy last week that has been into cutting and sewing business for a long time and he said it was possible that the United States Military have another branch of service. The mayor stated he asked him to look at the possibility of getting 20 or 30 cut and sew jobs but this will all be decided by the Federal Government. The mayor stated he went to a conference a couple of weeks ago in Portland. The natural gas rates are locked in at the present rate for three years.

Councilman Smith stated the old slacks factory building, the budget shop and the lot by First Baptist Church is looking a lot better. The mayor stated Brad Butler’s building if falling down and he might be interested in some of the steel beams at the old oxford building. Mr. Neal stated he would mention it to Taylor Construction.

The mayor stated he would like to table renewing the agreement with AVENU Insights & Analytics, LLC to collect the city’s tax until the next meeting to look at the State.


Councilwoman Smyth stated she would like to acknowledge the passing of Mr. James Morgan and what he meant to the city council for all of these decades of representing our city.

Councilman Jones stated he looked further into the beer draft sales that was talked about at the last meeting. Councilman Jones stated he met with the commission chairman and he said the council has the authority to move forward with it. Councilman Jones stated that the city doesn’t need the commission’s approval. Councilman Jones stated he has spoken with the Jet Pep owner and he has contacted the ABC. They advised him he has to have something in writing that the city has approved to move forward with the draft beer sales before he can fill out the application with the state. Mr. Jones stated he thought the county has to authorize it. The clerk stated she spoke with Sarah Davis with the ABC and said she needed either an ordinance or a resolution from the city. After some discussion, Councilman Jones stated he would go back to the county commission about the beer draft sales and bring the specifics back to the council.

Mr. Jones reported Robyn Snellgrove’s father is having health issues and asked everyone to keep her and her family in their prayers.

Councilman Billings made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Councilwoman Smyth seconded the motion. Meeting was adjourned.

